Dear Parents and Students:

This booklet has been prepared to be a source of information for you concerning the philosophy and operational policies of Sacred Heart School.

Our most important concern is your child as an individual. In all that we do, we strive to further his or her total educational development. Our philosophy demonstrates this. 
Statement of Philosophy

Sacred Heart School Community is an integral part of the Church and as such we are called to share the educational mission of the Church with the families of our students and to further the Kingdom of God.  We believe in helping each other to attain the Gospel values of holiness, truth, love, peace, and justice.

The integration of curriculum with faith and worship is essential to the development of the whole person.  Under the guidance of the Holy Spirit, we believe it is vital to instill and promote the authentic teaching of the Catholic faith and to advance the cause of ecumenism in our world.  

Even though Sacred Heart School endeavors to offer to each student the opportunities needed to take his/her place successfully in society, we also believe that each individual student has an obligation to himself/herself as a human being and to the society in which he/she lives.

We believe that the family has the primary responsibility for all phases of a child's growth and that the school assumes varying degrees of responsibility for each of these phases at different times in the student's life.  Therefore, we welcome parental involvement in the education of the children.

We believe that our mission is to help prepare each individual to freely and responsibly choose his value system with knowledge, passion, and zeal for the Kingdom, so that these values, enhanced by positive Christian attitudes, will help him to determine his principles of conduct in order to live a good Christian life on this earth and to enjoy God's presence for all eternity.

Mission Statement

Sacred Heart School’s Mission is to provide excellent spiritual and intellectual growth of the students.  Here, the students are prepared to further Christ’s mission with visions, compassion, and zeal.  Sacred Heart School is diligent in upholding its values, and its extensive strong curriculum.  The primary concern of the school is to integrate truth, knowledge, and values in the everyday life of the students and in the surrounding communities.

In order to achieve our goal and purpose, we endeavor to adhere strictly to the Catholic Christian philosophy of education and to provide an environment in which excellence can prevail. Hence, our seven basic beliefs may be summarized as follows:

1.
We believe that Sacred Heart School is committed to carry out the three dimensions of educational ministry of the church:

a. "To announce the Message, revealed by God which the Church proclaims;

b. To build fellowship in the life of the Holy Spirit;

c. To give service to the Christian community and the entire human community."

2. We believe that every individual is a unique human person, deserving of acceptance, respect, dignity, and freedom. We exist primarily to serve our Catholic clientele and to help them grow in their Catholic faith and morality. However, our school is open to students of all faiths, and we respect their beliefs.

3. We believe that Christian justice should be evident in all of our dealings with one another and with our students.

4. We believe that prayer is an essential part of our school day and that this prayerful atmosphere should pervade all of our thoughts, words, and actions throughout the day.

5. We believe that we should form life-giving relationships with one another and with our students.

6. We believe that our students and their parents should have a stake in our school, feel that we are offering them a Christian education of a high caliber, and know that we truly love and care about them.

7. We believe that our faculty, the parents, and members of our parish and civic community must continue to work together in a unified effort in order to instill into our young people the skills, concepts, values, and attitudes which are necessary for a happy and successful Christian life.
Even though Sacred Heart School endeavors to offer to each individual the opportunities that he needs to take his place successfully in society, we also believe that each individual has an obligation to himself as a human being, and to the society in which he lives. This includes his obligation to take advantage of opportunities, so that he may become a responsible, contributing member of a Christian society; be fulfilled and happy on this earth; and above all, attain life everlasting.

We also believe that the home has the primary responsibility for all phases of a child's growth, and that the school assumes varying degrees of responsibility for each of these phases at different times in the student's life. Specifically, we strive to provide an environment and a religious education program that are particularly conducive to the growth of the total child.

We are committed to carry out our responsibility to the best of our ability, and we have the utmost confidence that the parents of these children are endeavoring to fulfill their responsibility in a most cooperative relationship.
Sincerely in Christ, 
The Faculty and Staff of 
Sacred Heart School
SACRED HEART SCHOOL

General School Information

ADMISSION

A.
A child who will be four years of age by September 30 of the current school year may enter Pre-Kindergarten. A child who will be five years of age by September 30 of the current school year may enter Kindergarten. The following data is obligatory before registration will be accepted.
1. Certificate of Baptism

2. Official State Birth Certificate (not hospital record of birth)

3. Social Security Card

4. Student health form verified by the doctor or the Health Unit that all immunizations are complete

B.
New students requesting admittance for grades PreK-8 must present all of the above. Prior to admittance, however, students in grades 1-8 will be asked to submit report cards and standardized test scores from previous school. They may also be tested to determine their strengths and weaknesses in the academics. Students will then be placed at their appropriate grade level.
DISMISSAL

A. Students who fail to adhere to the policies in this handbook are subject to dismissal.

B. There may be times when Sacred Heart School is not able to meet certain special needs of a particular student. After consultation with the parents and careful, deliberate consideration, administrative personnel may deem dismissal necessary for the welfare and best interest of the child.

REGISTRATION 
A registration fee is payable at the time of registration to insure the student’s place in the school the following year.  This fee is not refundable.  Registration will not be accepted for any student whose tuition is not currently paid.
School Hours  

School begins at 8:00 a.m. and dismisses at 3:00 p.m.  Once a


student arrives at school, he/she may not leave the school without his 
parents or a note from the parents.  This means that students may not go to 
the store or elsewhere for breakfast or an afternoon snack and return to 
school. Parents are not allowed in the classrooms after the morning bell or 
before 
the time for dismissal unless approved by the principal.

Tuition Policy

Tuition is payable on a ten month period.  The first payment is due at final registration.  Tuition is considered delinquent after the 15th of the month.  Tuition MUST be paid by the l5th of each month.  After the l5th, a $20.00 late charge per family will be added. Any and all NSF checks will be assessed a $20.00 fee.  A family, after having been delinquent three times, or having paid with insufficient checks, will be required to pay the rest of the school year in full after the third delinquent payment. The following years, they will be required to pay tuition in an alternative manner.  Two options will be available.
1. Pay the full tuition amount at registration at the end of July; or

2. Pay one half (1/2) of the tuition at registration at the end of July and the other 
half by December 31st.  If the second half is not paid by December 31st, the child will not be enrolled for the spring semester of school.

The annual Sacred Heart School Festival is held on the third weekend of October. The festival helps to offset the cost of tuition for our students. Certain requirements need to be met for the festival to be successful. To meet the festival obligation, each family is required to volunteer 8 hours of time. If for some reason, a family cannot meet this requirement, a festival fee of $400 will be assessed. A letter will be sent out with further details and requirements for each family to assure the success of the festival.
Attendance

It is important that students make every effort to attend school each day. Conventional wisdom holds that students cannot learn when they are not in school. However, some circumstances prevent students from attending class, which cannot only place them in danger of not meeting attendance requirements, but can also hinder their opportunities to make up missed work. (http://www.doe.state.la.us/topics/attendance_instructional_time.html)
Prompt and regular attendance at school is essential for successful 
class work.  When sickness or higher obligation to the student’s family necessitates the student's absence, this should be explained by a note from the parents and brought to the teacher when the student returns to class.

The Board of Elementary and Secondary Education approved in October  2010 a revised policy on attendance for students. The policy is expected to be finalized in April and will go in effect during the 2011-2012 school year.

The policy states that students must meet the required time amounts to receive credit for class. This means students are required to be present at least 94 percent of the time—at least 167 days, or the equivalent of 60,120 minutes per school year. This means students can only be absent 10 days per school year.
Only the following excused absences will not be counted against students when determining whether a student meets attendance requirements.

Acceptable Absences

Sacred Heart School’s excused absences are typically verified by a doctor or medical professional, or the absences are those which allow the student to celebrate special holidays in observance of his or her own faith, among other reasons. The excused absences are defined in the attendance policy as the following: 

· Extended personal physical or emotional illness as verified by a physician or nurse practitioner licensed in the state.

· Extended hospital stay as verified by a physician or nurse practitioner licensed in the state.

· Extended recuperation from an accident as verified by a physician or nurse practitioner licensed in the state.

· Extended contagious disease within a family in which a student is absent as verified by a dentist or physician licensed in the state.

· Observance of special and recognized holidays of the student’s own faith.

· Visitation with a parent who is a member of the United States Armed Forces or the National Guard of a state and such parent has been called to duty for or is on leave from overseas deployment to a combat zone or combat support posting. Please note that these absences that occur during this type of situation shall not exceed five days per school year.

· Absences verified and approved by the school principal or designee. These absences can include prior school system-approved travel for education, death in the immediate family (not to exceed one week), or a national catastrophe and/or disaster.

Students who participate in school-approved field trips or other instructional activities that necessitate being away from school will be considered to be present and will be given the opportunity to make up all missed work.

Parents and legal guardians are to be notified in writing of their child’s absence on or before a student’s third unexcused absence or unexcused occurrence of being tardy. The school will hold a conference with the student’s parent and/or legal guardian after the notification to discuss the absences and/or lateness. 

An absence of three consecutive days requires a doctor’s certificate and a note of explanation.  A doctor‘s certificate is also required if absence is due to a 

communicable disease. (http://www.doe.state.la.us/topics/attendance_instructional_time.html)

Each student will attend classes for a minimum of 90% of the attendance days of a given school year in order to be promoted to the following grade level. A student who does not attend 90% of the attendance days of a given school year may be required to repeat the grade.  (Diocese of Alexandria Office of Catholic Schools Handbook of Policies).

Please note that checking out of school is considered, depending on the time of check out, as a tardy or an absence. If a child checks out of school before lunch, the day is counted as an absence. If a child checks out of school after lunch, he or she will be counted as having ½ day of absence. Please be careful when checking the students out. 
The student is responsible for school matter covered during his/her absence.  It is the student's obligation to procure and complete classroom and homework assignments covered during the period of absence.  Teachers are not obliged to administer make-up tests to an absent pupil unless the student's absence was due to illness or some grave reason.  Responsibility then rests upon the child to make arrangements with the teacher for the administration of the make-up test at a time convenient for the teacher.  

If a child becomes sick during school hours, he/she must call his parents from 

the school office.  If the student must leave during school hours, a parent or 

guardian must come to the office to sign the child out.


Tardiness:  
In addition to absences, excessive lateness can also hinder a student’s ability to be as prepared as possible for class. 

Tardiness includes, but is not limited to, leaving or checking out of school unexcused prior to the regularly scheduled dismissal time at the end of the school day. Tardiness shall also include reporting late to class when transferring from one class to another.

Students are considered tardy after 8:15 a.m.  A child who is tardy 
must report to the office for permission to enter the classroom.  Cooperation by the parents is greatly appreciated.

Transfers 

When a student transfers to another school, the principal and the classroom teacher should be notified by the parents at least one week in advance so that the necessary documentation can be prepared.  All textbooks must be returned to the teacher and all payments must be up to date.  Official records are released from the school office at the request of the school to which the student transfers after a signed release from the parents is secured. However, before records can be forwarded to another school, all outstanding tuition, registration fees, lunch money, library fines and any other fees must be paid in full.
Illness, Emergency, Medication, Health and Accident  
A. If your child becomes ill or is injured at school, the office will notify you and give simple first aid only. It is, therefore, important for us to know where to reach you at all times during the school day (home, business, cell, relatives' or alternate phone numbers).

B. A child must be fever-free for 24 hours before returning to school.

C. A student who has an infectious or contagious disease is not permitted to attend classes until the danger of transmitting the infection or disease to other students is over. A signed medical slip will be necessary.

D. The Catholic Schools Office of the Diocese of Alexandria has directed that, ordinarily, school personnel will not administer medication to students. If a student's health needs necessitate taking a prescription drug or long-term medication during the day, the parent or guardian must submit an order from a Louisiana-licensed physician or dentist as well as a letter of request and authorization from the parent or guardian clearly indicating the student's name and the instructions for dosage and frequency. No medication shall be administered to any student unless it is provided to the school in the original container. Medicine must be kept in the school office and the child must come to the office to get it when it is to be dispensed. Short-term medication (such as antibiotics, cough syrups etc.) should be given before and after school, NOT sent with the child.
It should be clearly understood that administering any medication is the exception rather than the rule and, as such, should be a rare occurrence.


In order for your child to check out of the classroom for a doctors 
appointment or any other reason, a hand-written note signed by the 
parent must be brought to your child’s teacher that particular morning, 
letting the teacher know you will be checking out your child early.  

Emergency Closing of School 
Sacred Heart will abide by the decision of Avoyelles Parish School District concerning the closing of the school due to inclement weather or some other emergency.  Other types of emergency closures will be broadcasted via School Reach, a parent-school communication tool. Please listen to the local radio station and for School Reach telephone messages in the morning for announcements of this kind.   
Safety :  Fire Drills & Tornado  
Drills are held periodically to insure that staff students know what to do in case of an emergency.

Appointments  
Parents are urged to visit the child's teacher whenever a problem arises. However, since class time is so valuable and important, appointments with the teacher must be made before or after school or during the teacher's planning period. Appointments may be made by way of note, email, or telephone through the office.  You are encouraged to visit the student’s teacher frequently (by appointment), but especially whenever serious problems arise. Do not call teachers at their homes.
MESSAGES AND USE OF TELEPHONE  
Only messages of vital importance will be relayed to students during class time.  If through urgent necessity, a parent comes to school personally to deliver a message, the parent is to deliver the message through the school office and never directly to the child or teacher.

Please inform your child before he leaves for school in the morning if there is to be a change in his/her usual method of transportation. Unless unusual circumstances warrant it, children are ordinarily NOT permitted to make telephone calls at school requesting parental permission to go to the house of a friend, or to change their usual method of transportation, or to request items left at home.  This includes book bags, papers, books, posters, or homework.  Students are permitted to use the telephone in the office only for important matters, and then, only with the permission of the principal or secretary.
Students are NOT allowed to bring cell phones, ipods, iphones, kindle fires, nooks, mp3s, etc. to school.  If a student absolutely has to bring his or her cell phone to school he or she must turn it off and give it to their homeroom teacher at before the 8:00 bell rings. He or she may retrieve the phone after the last bell rings. Random checks for this equipment will be made throughout the school year. If a student is in possession of these it can be taken away by any teacher or faculty member. This equipment will be placed in my office and you will need to come personally pick them up and pay a fine of $15. If your child has an emergency, he or she may come to the office to use the school telephone.
Change of Address and Phone Number
Parents are asked to report to the school office any change of address, email address, and phone numbers (home, cell, or business)—and/or any other pertinent information.
LOST ARTICLES 
All books, school bags, clothing, etc. should be marked with the child's name, NOT  INITIALS. Purses and wallets should have some kind of identification. Lost and found articles are sent to the office and may be claimed during recess. Lost & found articles are sent to a designated place in a box in the hall near the 

office.  If not claimed within a reasonable time, the items will be given to charity.

The school cannot assume responsibility for athletic equipment brought to school. However, these things should also have some type of identification. 
No personal electronic games and equipment are allowed at school. Student use of cell phones is prohibited anywhere on the school campus.

TRANSPORTATION

Sacred Heart School does not own any means of transportation, however, private and public buses and vans serve the school.  Families in need of transportation must make their own arrangements. 
SCHOOL PARTIES AND FIELD TRIPS
School parties are allowed for Christmas and Valentine's Day (all grades). Treat bags may be given to students during the last hour on Halloween. Students in Pre-Kindergarten through grade 3 only are allowed to bring birthday treats. Parents should check with their child's teacher before sending these treats. 

Parties are left to the discretion of teachers. Room mothers must have the teacher's consent before planning a party or treat. Teachers will handle the party itself and may ask parents to help if needed. All notes going out from the school must be read and approved by the principal.
Personal party invitations must be sent by mail or given to all students in the class. This includes parent-sponsored end-of- year parties.

Educational outings or field trips are at the teacher's discretion with the principal's permission. No overnight trips will be allowed.
Field Day is held in the spring, usually during April or May. This day is a fun, filled day for the students. Parents are asked to volunteer their time to assist the classroom teacher and/or room mother.
CAFETERIA

Every student is required to eat lunch in the cafeteria daily. Breakfast is also available but is not mandatory. Lunch fees are to be paid to the school monthly by the 15th of the month. Children allergic to certain foods or intolerant to milk must have a written statement from the doctor to this effect and present it to the school. It is a requirement to have these on file in the office. The cafeteria manager will work with you to meet your child's dietary needs. Our school also participates in the free and reduced price meals offered through the Federal Lunch Program. Applications for participation are issued to each family at the beginning of the school year.
SCHOOL UNIFORMS
The following are the uniform regulations at Sacred Heart School for students in grades Pre-School through 8.

A.
Girls' Uniform

1. Blouses:  (SHS emblems are required on 6-8 blouses).
Pre-K – 5th Grade:  plain, button-up, unadorned, tailored, white, long or short sleeves uniform blouse. NO OVERSIZED BLOUSES. During the cold winter days, a white turtleneck may also be worn with the uniform jumper or the uniform pants, but it must be under the uniform blouse. 
Grades 6-8:  plain, button up light blue oxford, long or short sleeve uniform blouse. 
2. Skirt/Jumpers: all will be knee length. Jumpers must be worn in grades K-5. All jumpers are to have the SHS emblems. The 6 - 8th grades will wear the uniform skirts. The skirt should be knee length. Due to growth patterns, skirts and jumpers should be checked throughout the year to refrain from becoming too tight or too short.
3. Outerwear for Girls: Sweaters or sweatshirts (includes crew, zip-up, pullovers or fleece jackets) must be solid navy, gray, or white. School sweatshirts and can be worn at any time. They must be in good condition and fit properly (cannot be oversized). If a logo is present, it must be an SHS logo. Jackets and coats may be any color, but they may only be worn outside.

4. Pants: solid navy “uniform” pants may be worn only on cold wintry days. (Cold wintry days will be announced by the office)
5. Belts:  Dark brown without ornamentation. Belts must be worn when wearing pants.
6. Socks: solid navy or white, (NO STRIPES OR LOGOS), knee length. During cold winter days, girls in all grades may wear solid navy blue or white leggings that fit snugly under their jumpers or skirts. The leggings must cover the entire leg, and their socks must cover the hem of the leggings. Girls may also wear solid navy or solid white opaque pantyhose or tights under their jumpers and skirts with socks. Pants of any nature are NOT allowed to be worn under skirts or jumpers.
7. Boots: No boots are allowed. 
8. Shoes: Tennis shoes are to be navy or royal blue, white, gray, black (or any combination of those colors). No other shades of blue! Laced shoes are to be tied and velcro attached.  Dress shoes may be navy blue, brown, or black. Absolutely no other colors are to be used. 
9. Hair accessories:  Hair accessories such as bows, barrettes, and headbands should be white, navy blue, or uniform plaid color only. 
10. Jewelry:  No rings, studs, pins are to be worn on the body; however, a single earring (not oversized or dangling) worn in each earlobe is permitted, and finger rings are permitted. No other jewelry is permitted with the exception of a single piece of religious jewelry.
11. Make up:  No make-up or colored nail polish. 
12. Hair: Hair must be kept neat, cleaned and combed. Hair should 
always be kept out of eyes and face. No "faddish" hairstyles will be 
allowed. No coloring or highlights are allowed.

B.
Boys' Uniform 
.

1. Shirts:  (SHS emblems are required)
Pre-K to 5th Grade: plaid button down shirts.

Grades 6 – 8 Grade: light blue button down oxford shirts. T-shirts worn under the uniform shirt may be solid white or gray with no logos. 
2. Outerwear for Boys: Sweaters or sweatshirts (includes crew, zip-up, or fleece jackets) must be solid navy, gray, or white. Organizational school sweatshirts and can be worn at any time. They must be in good condition and fit properly (cannot be oversized). If a logo is present, it must be an SHS logo. Jackets and coats may be any color, but they may only be worn outside.
3. Pants:  “Uniform” navy pants must be worn with a belt. NO BLUE JEANS. 
Pre-School and Pre-Kindergarten students may have elastic in the waist.
4. Socks: Solid navy or white crew length (mid-thigh). No ankle socks will be permitted.

5. Shorts: All grades have the option of wearing navy blue uniform shorts (1st and 4th nine weeks only).

6. Boots: No boots are allowed. 
7. Shoes: Tennis shoes are to be navy or royal blue, white, gray, black (or any combination of those colors). No other shades of blue. Laced shoes are to be tied.  Dress shoes may be navy blue, brown or black. Absolutely no other colors are to be used. 
8. Hair: Must be kept neatly trimmed around the ears, above the eyebrows, and cannot touch the collar. No "faddish" hair styles  will be allowed. No coloring or highlights are allowed.

9. Belts must always be worn.

C.
Directives

1. No fad or oversized jewelry. This does not include small SEASONAL jewelry. No duck calls!
2. Spirit school t-shirts may be worn on field trips and when given permission by the principal. This includes the SHS Fair t-shirt.

3. Girl Scouts, Brownies, Boy Scouts, Cub Scouts, etc. are permitted to wear their uniforms on meeting days.

4. Athletic jerseys may be worn only when permission is given by the principal. The football and basketball jersey must be worn over the school shirt.

5. All shirts and blouses must be tucked in.

6. All  uniforms must be clearly labeled with the child’s name on it.

All students shall wear the complete uniform when leaving the school grounds, including at the end of the day.


Students are asked to keep their shirt tucked in at all times, except during 
the noon recess and P.E.  
Special Events/Dress Out Day Code: 

No distressed blue jeans (jeans with holes) no tight fitting clothes may be worn.  
Capris or Bermuda shorts or knee length  may be worn. All shirts or blouses must 
have sleeves. No sleeveless shirts will be allowed. 


Uniforms may be purchased at Katie Mae Designs, Moreauville, Louisiana
ATHLETICS

A. Sports include football, basketball, baseball, softball, cheerleading, dance-line, and pep squad. Students participating in these extracurricular activities are expected to maintain good grades and to conform to all school regulations.

B. Athletes must be covered by insurance. The players must provide proof of insurance to the coaches. Student should also provide a doctor’s statement declaring that his or her physical condition is well enough to participate in the sport.
C. Any participant of these extracurricular activities who leaves school because of illness, or who is absent from school for any reason, is not allowed to participate in the ballgame that night.
PROGRAM OF STUDIES

CURRICULUM 
The curriculum followed by Sacred Heart School is in harmony with the State Curriculum regulations for accredited school in Louisiana.  It offers the student a challenging and well-integrated program of studies.

Resources of the library and audio-visual media and computer room are always available so that the student may utilize all of his potential in the learning process.

Religion is the central course in the curriculum.  The program is designed not only to present a well-organized exposition of subject matter, but also to bring each student to a personal experience of his faith and a deeper knowledge and love of Jesus Christ as He is revealed to us through the Bible and the people around us.

In the primary grades strong emphasis is placed on reading and mathematics.  Reading is expanded in the Language Arts program (Reading, English, Penmanship, Spelling, Library).  Mathematics is presented in a manner to provide opportunities to think mathematically and to create imaginative methods for attacking mathematical problems.  All the other subjects are geared toward the social aspects of the child’s growth in the early years of development in the educational process.

The curriculum in the intermediate grades includes state required courses:  English, Mathematics, Science, Reading, Spelling, Social Studies, and Physical Education.  Grades five and six are introduced to pre-junior high courses.  This helps to smooth the transition from elementary to middle school level.  The emphasis is placed on self-reliance and acceptance of responsibility.

The academic program on the junior high level is departmentalized for the basic content areas of English, Math, Science, and Social Studies.  Christian doctrine is incorporated in the curriculum both as a required course and in religion oriented activities.

LIBRARY 



The computerized school library has become an integral force in the educational program.  Its unique function is that of being a resource center for the school.  Through the services offered in the library, some of the individual interests and needs of the students are met. The Accelerated Reading Program, which is updated and on-line, is included in the program of studies for grades first through eighth.  Students in all grades have a regularly scheduled period for using the library.  Books are checked out for a period of one week, and a fine of  25 cents per day is charged for overdue books.  If the book is lost or damaged, the student who borrowed it must pay for it.

TECHNOLOGY  

Sacred Heart School continues to advance in technology. Each classroom is equipped with computers, smartboards, DVD/VCR players, audio/visual aids, and software needed for the individual needs of the students. The school incorporates SENTEO Response system, airliners, digital document cameras, etc.  Sacred Heart School has internet access throughout the entire campus.
A mobile computer lab, ipads, unified SMARTBOARD, specialized software, and a host of manipulatives furnishes a resource room for struggling elementary students.  A specialized reading teacher and educational diagnostician designs programs to meet the needs of the children.

The Administration has incorporated two (2) school management programs to foster better communication between school and family:

SCHOOL REACH
Sacred Heart has implemented a new parent –school communication tool called School Reach. With this program, the school can make one telephone call and/or email and reach all the parents with important news and/or emergency announcements (providing we have all the correct contact information on file).

RENWEB 

A internet hosted software program that allows grades, homework, and attendance available to parents at the click of a mouse. Please call the office to get information on how to sign up for this service.
HOMEWORK

With today’s concerns for higher scholastic standards, more 

attention is being given to the question of homework.  Many believe that more homework will raise student scholarship.  In any case, it is quality rather than quantity that is needed.  Sacred Heart School offers homework assignments on line through the RenWeb program.
To improve homework, we must first determine a valid purpose for doing it.  Some of these purposes include the following:
1) To provide essential practice in needed skills.

2) To train pupils in good study habits.

3) To afford opportunities for increasing self-direction.

4) To enrich and extend school experiences.

5) To help children learn to budget time.

6) To promote growth in responsibility.

Homework need not only consist of textbook assignments.  Other worthwhile activities such as reading, keeping record of weather or money spent, visiting and reporting about places of interest in the community, and doing special research can be used.  All homework should meet two basic criteria:  It should be such that the child can do the work independently, and it should be educationally worthwhile.

Homework is a necessary part of your child's education. It is important to keep in mind that written work is not the only kind of homework. On the contrary, such work usually fades into insignificance without study at all grade levels. The best means of helping the child to do his homework is to provide him a quiet time and place. Our teachers attempt to adhere to the following time schedule in assigning written homework:

	Pre-K – Kindergarten
	30 minutes

	Grades 1 – 3
	30 – 60 minutes

	Grades 4 – 5
	60 – 90 minutes

	Grades 6 – 8
	90 – 120 minutes


Failure to complete assignments may result in disciplinary action.

Continued serious difficulty in doing homework is an indication that something is wrong.  In such cases, an interview with the teacher is in order.

TEXTBOOKS 
All textbooks must be covered and carefully handled.  They should be kept free of 
ink or pencil marks.  If a book is lost or damaged through carelessness, the pupil 
will be expected to pay for its replacement.
STUDENT REPORTS 

Progress reports are given at certain times of the school year at the discretion of the teacher.  The teacher will also contact parents of those students who are failing.  Parent-Teacher Conferences are held as needed.

A. Report cards are distributed every nine weeks. They are to   

  be signed by the parent or guardian and returned promptly.

B. Report cards will be held at the end of each nine week period 
and at the year until all accounts (tuition, lunch, music, library, 
etc.) have been paid in full.

C. RenWeb is a website available to all of our parents as a way for   you to monitor your child's progress and grades as well as Pre-K – 8th grade homework and test schedules. 

HONOR ROLL


To be eligible for the “A” Honor Roll, a student must have all A’s on his 


or her report card, including conduct. To be eligible for 




the  “A/B” Honor Roll, a student must have all A’s and B’s on his or her 


report card including conduct. When S, NI, or U is used, an NI or U will 


keep a student off the “A/B” Honor Roll.
RETENTION OF STUDENTS
A. Any student who fails in two or more major subjects is retained in his/her present grade.

B. Any student who fails in one major subject and two minor subjects is retained in his/her present grade.
C. A child in first grade should earn and maintain a “C”  average in Reading and Math in order to be considered for promotion to the second grade. When a child fails to maintain a “C” average in those two major subjects, a parent/teacher conference will be called to discuss the needs (conditional promotion or retention) of the individual child.
D. The major subjects are Math, English, Social Studies, Reading, Religion, and Science. The minor subjects are Art, Handwriting, Health/P.E., and Vocabulary or Spelling.
CONDITIONAL PROMOTION
A. A student is passed conditionally if he/she fails either one major or three minor subjects.

B. A student who is promoted conditionally must be tutored during the summer and bring his/her achievement up to grade level. He/she will be placed in the next grade in the fall, but will be allowed to remain there only if performing satisfactorily on that grade level at the end of the first nine weeks.

C. In the event that the student's performance is not satisfactory on that grade level, the student may, at that time, be asked to repeat the previous grade.

CONDUCT GRADING
A. Every student will be assigned a conduct grade on his report card at the end of each nine weeks.

B. The grade will be recorded as "A", "B", "C", "D", or "F".

C. A grade in conduct lower than "B" would exclude a student from the Honor Roll in any nine week period. In cases in which a student continues to make poor grades or display unbecoming behavior, that student may be denied any honors (i.e. academic, athletic, or extra-curricular) and may be asked to withdraw from the school.

D. A student's attitude will be an important element in determining the conduct grade. Participation in class and courtesy to the teacher and fellow classmates are expected of all SHS students.

E. Instances of blatant cheating, apart from other measures taken by school authorities, shall result in a lowering of the conduct grade, as shall fighting and unsportsmanlike conduct on the school campus at any time.

F. A detention received within a nine-week period will result in lowering the conduct grade a letter. Two detentions received within a nine-week period would result in a grade of C or lower. 
G. A student whose conduct continually threatens the integrity of the classroom shall be asked NOT to return to Sacred Heart School for the next academic year; in urgent instances of abuse, immediate withdrawal may be judged most advisable. Final decisions in this regard are reserved to the Principal after consultation with the Pastor.

DISCIPLINE

When students enroll at Sacred Heart School we assume that they and their 
parents have accepted our standards, rules, and regulations.


One of the most important lessons education should teach is discipline and 
responsibility..  While it does not appear as a subject, it underlies the whole 
educational structure.  It is the training that develops self-control, character, 
order, and efficiency.  It is the key to good conduct and proper consideration for 
other people.


Good discipline starts at home.  The parents are the first teachers and should 
develop in the child good behavior habits and proper attitude toward school and 
society.
A. A major goal of education is to create a learning environment that will promote individual self-discipline.

B. The teacher is responsible for making the classroom a "learning environment," and must, therefore, have the cooperation of the students. Classroom policy is established and communicated to the students.

C. Disciplinary actions may take the form of reprimands, loss of privileges, student conferences, extra assignments or lowering of conduct grade.

D. If a teacher is unable to influence a disruptive or misbehaving student, the teacher will schedule a conference with the parent(s) to resolve the problem.

E. If a desirable behavior is not forthcoming after the teacher has worked with the student and the parent, the matter will be referred to the discipline committee, in the form of a discipline referral. The student will also receive an F in conduct for the week the discipline referral is given.

F. Uniform referrals may also be given. When a uniform referral is given, the parent will be called to come to the school to correct the uniform violation.

G. Detentions, suspensions, and expulsions are part of the overall program for discipline.

H. Final disciplinary measures and/or decisions are left to the discretion of the administration.
BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS 


The students are expected to behave in the following manner.
1. Respect to the teachers or other school employees.

2. Keep the noise level down and refrain from running inside the school building.
3. Demonstrate proper usage and care toward the school property or other student’s property.  Should any of the said property be harmed, the student and/or his or parents will be held responsible for the cost of repair or replacement. Writing on each other, textbooks, desks, bathroom stalls, or on the uniform is not allowed.
4. Dispose of paper and trash properly by using the trash containers in the classroom and on the playground.

5. Either go outside to play on the concrete area or go eat breakfast in the cafeteria upon arrival to school and remain there until the bell rings, unless they are in the pre-kindergarten or kindergarten classes. Pre-K and Kindergarten children are to report to their homerooms.
6. Dispose of any gum or candy before entering on the school property. Chewing gum is not allowed at any time.

7. Refrain from going inside the classroom during recess or after school unless their teacher is present.

8. Use good sportsmanship during P.E. and recess by practicing self-control. Fighting, rough play, tackling, wrestling, piggyback-riding, contact sports, or any activities which may cause injuries will not be tolerated.
9. Practice honesty at all times, in use of other resources and in all official signatures.

10. Obey and respect his or her teacher, other faculty members, and all adult figures at school.

11. Comply with all that is asked of him or her.

12. Remain on campus unless he or she has received permission from the teacher or principal.

13. Participate, listen, and pay attention in class while in session.

14. Produce his or her own work on all classwork, homework, projects, and tests.
15. Following the 10 commandments.

16. Practice the “Golden Rule” by treating others as he or she would like to be treated.

17.  Behave as responsible and good citizens.

Responsibilities at Recess
1. Listen to and obey your teachers on duty.

2. Buy your snack from the vending machine from 12:00 to 12:45; Someone is available to help you in case your snack gets stuck or you lose your money. Otherwise, you are at your own risk.

3. Respect all properties, especially the snack machine. Hitting, banging, tilting, or kicking the machine will not be permitted.
4. Wait your turn in line while buying a snack. Respect all students who have been waiting for their turn. You are responsible for buying your own snack, your friend may buy his or her own snack.

5. Throw away all trash and popsicle sticks.

6.  Respect others at all times.

7. Play in assigned areas only (not in the bathrooms or on the classroom porches).

8. Be in the vision of a teacher on duty at all times. If you do  not see a teacher on duty, you are in the wrong place.
9. Use playground equipment properly (balls, tether balls, etc).

10. Take turns and share, let everyone play.

11. Play touch football (touch and not push, shove, choke, knock down).

12. Bullying, tackling, rough housing, throwing rocks or other hurtful items such as: berries, sticks, water bottles, etc. hurt others, these actions will not be tolerated.
13. Wait for your turn to take possession of the playing field.

14. Use only words that are kind and helpful. 
15. Show great sportsmanship always.

16. Leave all food, milk containers, and straws in the cafeteria.

17. Eat your lunch, not waste your food, before coming out to play.

18. When the whistle blows, STOP—LOOK—AND LISTEN.

Gym Recess Rules:

1. Listen to and obey the teachers on duty.

2. Before you come inside the gym, buy your snacks. Once you enter the gym, remain in the gym unless you ask the teachers on duty.

3. Sit on the bleachers to eat your snacks. Throw your trash in the trashcans.

4. When recess is being held in the gym, report to the gym and do not hang around outside.

5. Ask the teacher for gym equipment such as balls, jump ropes, etc.

6. Play safely; respect others; and use the gym equipment properly.

7. Follow the outside recess rules.

8. Watch out for the younger students.

9. Kicking balls inside the gym or throwing balls from half court or further may hurt other students and/or damage the property; therefore, kicking balls will only be allowed on the playground. 

10. Be careful while running in the gym refrain from running into the walls.
11. Bleachers, art room, gym foyer, and bathrooms are not places of play, play on the court.
I will be responsible and abide by these guidelines and any others guidelines that the duty teachers may tell me.

Any teacher has full permission to correct any pupil who demonstrates ill conduct or any misconduct.  The more serious offenses are referred to the principal.
A student caught in a fight will receive an “F” in conduct for that week and one day of in-school suspension.  The one initiating the fight will receive all of the above plus will be on probation.  The probation means that if that student strikes anyone again at Sacred Heart School he or she may be asked to leave immediately.

The procedure for expulsion is as follows:

There will be a conference of the principal, teacher, and pupil.  This conference would take place as soon as possible after the offense has been committed or discovered.  Both teacher and pupil will be given a chance to present the circumstances surrounding the incident.

The next step will be that the parents (both, if possible) will be summoned for a consultation with the principal and the teacher.  The pastor may be invited at the request of the principal or the parents.  

After discussion and due deliberation, a decision must be reached by the principal either for re-admission to class or expulsion.  The student will receive the grades earned up to that time.

COMPLAINT PROCEDURE – Complaints of students and parents should go through proper channels.

1. A conference with the teacher.
2. If satisfactory adjustments or explanations are not made, a conference with the principal may be arranged.
3. If satisfactory adjustment or explanations are not made, a conference with the pastor may be arranged.  
4. If satisfactory adjustment or explanations are still not made, a conference with the Superintendent of Catholic Schools of Alexandria may be in order.
When you have a problem, the above is a fair and Christian way of dealing with the problem.  Discussing the problem with other people who are not involved does not make the situation any better.  On the contrary, it only creates more discontent and animosity between the concerned parties.

GENERAL SCHOOL REGULATIONS TO BE ADHERED TO BY ALL STUDENTS

A. Students should be in the classroom each morning by the time the 8:00 bell rings and must be ready for class to begin promptly. During the lunch recess, students will be dismissed by their teachers and go directly to the playground and stay in supervised areas. Various classes are in session, and the noise around the school buildings should be kept to a minimum.

B. Students should have necessary classroom supplies (pencils, pens, ruler, paper, etc.) to insure order in the classroom. Borrowing and loaning supplies can be disturbing to the teacher and the students.

C. All textbooks should be covered and cared for by the students. Damaged or lost books must be paid for by the student.

D. Students should cooperate with the teacher in every way in order to make maximum learning possible. They are encouraged to be ready for each subject. Participation in class discussions is required of all students.

E. Students are not to use the front entrance for entering or leaving school unless tardy, leaving early, or in rainy weather.
Promoting Respect at Schools
Respect denotes both a positive feeling of esteem for a person and also specific actions and conduct representative of that esteem. Respect can be defined as allowing yourself and others to do and be their best.

It is one of  Sacred Heart School’s goal to create a mutual respectful  and Christian atmosphere between all individuals involved within our school including the principal, teachers, staff members, students, parents, & visitors.

As such, all entities are expected to remain respectful to each other at all times. Students and teachers especially are expected to greet each other with kind words and student/teacher exchanges should be friendly, in an appropriate tone, and should remain respectable and Christ-like. The majority of student/teacher interaction should be positive. All entities are expected to refrain from gossip and spreading hurtful rumors. When conflicts arise, follow the example in the Scriptures. Go first to the person who offended you, if that does not resolve the conflict, bring it to a responsible authority (teacher or principal), and if you are still not satisfied, bring it to the church (the pastor).

All school personnel and students are expected to use the following words that show respect for another person at the appropriate times when addressing each other:

· Please

· Thank You

· Your Welcome

· Excuse Me

· Yes Sir, No Sir or Yes Ma'am, No Ma'am

UNWRITTEN REGULATIONS

A. This policy booklet is limited in content. Due to living in a constantly changing world, emphasis has been placed only on those things which are deemed most beneficial to the students and parents of Sacred Heart School at the present time. It would be impossible to address all situations which may arise in the future.

B. Each year a few distractions, including some "fads", appear at school. We are not listing these, but should any "fad" develop in our school and abuse ensue, we shall immediately eliminate that abuse. Anything that distracts from the spirit, education, philosophy or dignity of Sacred Heart School will be controlled. Final decisions in this regard are reserved to the Principal.

STATE LAWS

A. Act 833 of the 1991 Regular Session of the Louisiana Legislature creates the crime of carrying a firearm by a student or non-student on school property. The crime is defined as the intentional possession of any firearm by any student or non-student on a school campus during regular school hours or on a school bus. Whoever is convicted of the crime of carrying a firearm by a student or non- student on school property is subject to a maximum penalty of imprisonment at hard labor for not more than five years. The law exempts from its provisions a federal, state, or local law enforcement officer or a school official or employee, or a student acting under the direction of such a school official or employee. The law also requires that the principal  to notify the parents of any student who is arrested for carrying a concealed weapon on campus.

B. R.S. 14:95.2 as amended by the Louisiana Legislature through the Third Extraordinary Session of 1994 creates the crime of carrying a dangerous weapon by a student or non-student on school property, on a school bus, at school sponsored functions, or in other designated zones. The law provides that a dangerous instrumentality includes but is not limited to a firearm or other object, any gas, liquid, or other substance or other instrumentality, which in the manner used, is calculated or likely to produce death or great bodily harm. A dangerous weapon includes a gun, knife, club, or similar device. The law prohibits possession of such an instrumentality within 1,000 feet of the school's property, on a school bus, and at any school sponsored function in a specific designated area including but not limited to athletic competitions, dances, parties, or any extracurricular activities.

GRADING SYSTEM

A+   100-99

B   92-91
  C-     82-80

F   69

A      98-96

B-  90

  D+    79-77

      and below

A-    95

C+ 89-87
  D      76-74

B+    94-93

C   86-83
  D-     73-70

CLUBS

4-H Clubs
      
Clover Buds (Grades 2 - 3)





Elementary (Grades 4 - 5)


      


      
Junior (Grades 6 - 8)



BETA  Club:   
The classes from which members are drawn are





     

Grades 6 – 8.





      
The scholastic requirement for membership is





     
 A/B honor roll or 3.3 average of the seven





     
 major subject areas for each nine weeks period.



SCHOOL NEWSPAPER





      
The newspaper club consists of four seventh 





      
grade students and four eighth grade students.

SPORTS


Sacred Heart School offers Football, Basketball, Baseball and Softball for grades fifth through eighth.


Cheerleading is offered for girls in grades one through eighth.



Danceline is offered for girls in grades seventh and eighth.
MISCELLANEOUS


All visitors to the school must report to the Office first.  No Parent or 
guardian is to go to any classroom without explicit permission from the 
office.

The use of chewing gum in any form or any place on school grounds is forbidden.

Students should come to school fully prepared with proper books, supplies, project assignments and homework completed. 
All students must participate in all curriculum areas.  Non-Catholics must participate in all religion classes and exercises with the exception of the reception of the Sacraments.

A quiet atmosphere is to be observed at all times in the hallways and front office area.  Silence must be observed during all fire drills.

DIOCESAN REQUIREMENTS
NON DISCRIMINATION POLICY

Sacred Heart School reaffirms its non discriminatory policy on the basis of 
race, sex, color, age, handicaps, national or ethnic origin in its educational 
programs, activities, and employment policies in accordance with Title VI 
Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the 1972 Revenue Procedure.
FIELD TRIPS

No student will be allowed to participate on any field trips without having 
a completed notarized form for each scheduled field trip.
MEDICATION

The Catholic Schools Office of Alexandria has directed that, ordinarily, 
school personnel will NOT administer medication to students.  If a 
student's health need necessitates taking a prescription drug or long term 

medication during the day, the parent or guardian must submit an order 
from a Louisiana licensed physician or dentist as well as a letter of request 
and authorization from the parent or guardian clearly indicating the 
student's name and the instructions for dosage and frequency.  Medicine 
must be kept in the school office and the child must come to the office to 
get it when it is to be dispensed.  Short term medication (such as 

antibiotics, cough syrups, etc.) should be given before school and after 
school, NOT sent with the child.  Parents may, however, come to school 
with the principal’s permission and administer medication to the child at 
any time during the day.

ASBESTOS WARNING 

In the 1980’s, Sacred Heart School was inspected for asbestos as required 
by Federal Law.  All buildings were found free of asbestos.  Periodic 
inspections are made as required by law.  Inspection records are on file in 
the office as it is the School Asbestos Plan and may be viewed by the 
public upon request.

SCHOOL WELLNESS POLICY
1. Research presents an alarming reality that today’s schools, communities, and families are faced with addressing.  Recognizing the value of school meals and good nutrition, the Diocese of Alexandria urges school educators, administrators and school food personnel to create healthy school environments through adopting sound nutrition food service environment policies.  This nutrition policy has been developed to protect the health of school children so they may achieve their full academic potential.

2. School faculty, staff and administrators shall consistently promote healthy eating to students.  These professionals shall be prepared to recognize conditions such as obesity, eating disorders, and other nutrition related health problems among students and be able to refer them to appropriate services.

3. The School Food Service Program of the Diocese of Alexandria is in compliance with all the dietary requirements recommended by USDA, Bulletin 1196, Chapter 7-727.
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Safe Environment Letter and Guide
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Dear Parents:

The United State Catholic Conference of Bishops has mandated that every diocese in our nation implement "Safe Environment Programs" to ensure that those who work with children undergo a criminal background check and that they are trained in and observe the Diocesan Code of Conduct Regarding Minors.

Part of this training extends both to the children themselves and to the parents. We ask your cooperation and support in our efforts to provide a child protection program that teaches the dignity of each child and the individual's right to respect, especially respect for the human body.

We have provided all our schools with lesson plans having age appropriate material pertaining to personal safety to help with the instruction of our youth. All our teachers also have been directed to plan to incorporate proper information into regular lessons when it fits appropriately.

This includes information about improper touching and relationships. Our students will not be expected to be completely knowledgeable about child abuse or laws, but they do need to know what is appropriate and when they should seek assistance from a trusted adult.

Attached with this letter is some information that we hope you will find helpful as you protect your children by teaching them good safety rules and instill in them a sense of self-worth. Thank you for your continued support of our ministry in Catholic Education and in our service to your children.
A Guide for Parents to Keep Their Children Safe

Teach your children personal safety rules:

· There is a difference between safe/good touches and unsafe/bad touches. Appropriate physical affection is acceptable; anything that makes you uncomfortable is not acceptable.

· There are correct names for what we call our private parts. Everyone should use the correct names so that children can inform adults of abuse by having the right words to use.

· Safety rules apply to everyone, not just to strangers.

· Private parts of our bodies are those parts we cover with a bathing suit. It is not okay for anyone to touch those parts unless it is a trusted adult doing their job, like a doctor or nurse.

· It is okay to say "No" if someone tries to touch them or do things that makes them feel uncomfortable, no matter who the person is.

· It is important to tell a trusted adult about someone who touched their private parts, no matter if the person told the child, "It is a secret." Those things should never be kept a secret. The child must tell and continue to tell until someone listens.

· Review the standard safety issues regarding fire, traffic, and bicycles safety.

Review rules regularly; do not expect a child to memorize them; try role playing some of the situations.

What Parents Should Know:

· Every child is vulnerable. Every child needs to feel loved, valued, and protected.

· Children are best protected by giving them the knowledge and skills necessary for their safety and well-being.

· Emotional abuse and sexual abuse do not always have physical signs easily seen.

· Many cases of child sexual abuse go unreported because the child is afraid or ashamed to tell anyone what has happened.

· The offender may have threatened to hurt a family member if the child tells; the offender may tell the child he or she is the one who is to blame.

· It is important to show interest in your child's activities. Let him or her know that you are always available to talk or to listen. Allow your child to share thoughts and feelings with you.

· It is important to identify, with your child, several other trusted adults that he or she can go to tell what has happened.

· A child is never to blame for abuse. Studies show that children can understand personal safety rules as early as three years of age. Although there have been case of false allegations, it is more common for children to deny that they have been abused than it is for them to report abuse.

· Be aware of exploitation of children on the Internet. Parents need to be vigilant about the sites their children use. The Internet has been the source of a great number of teenage abductions.
RESPONSIBLE USE OF TECHNOLOGY
Sacred Heart School

Moreauville, Louisiana

INTRODUCTION  


· Dedicated to the teaching mission of the Catholic Church, Sacred Heart School is a Christ-centered community focused on faith formation, academic achievement, and personal growth.                                                             www.valuesforalifetime.com
· The use of new technologies presents new possibilities and challenges for the  

       mission of the Church and  Catholic education.

       The Church views emerging technologies as gifts of the Spirit to this age and 


challenges "God's faithful people to make creative use of new discoveries and 


technologies for the benefit of humanity and the fulfillment of God's plan for 



the world..."                              Aetatis Novae, #2, #3; Rome, 1992

GENERAL INFORMATION FOR USERS of TECHNOLOGY
Catholic schools are using new technologies, electronic resources, and Internet access to enhance student learning and to provide a quality educational experience for all students. Sacred Heart School has been provided with Internet connectivity. Therefore, Internet access and activities utilizing all other technologies in the schools are strictly limited to educational purposes. 

In keeping with the mission of the Catholic schools to promote values for a lifetime, the schools will monitor, instruct about, and guard against inappropriate, unethical, and illegal use of technology by the student or adult user.

AGREEMENT FORM

In order to ensure the proper use of technological resources, it is necessary that each user and parent / guardian annually sign the attached  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Responsible Use of Technology Policy - User Agreement Form.  The signed form must be on file at the school before Internet access is permitted.  Signing the form indicates that the user will abide by the rules governing Internet and other technology access as stated in this policy. 
RESPONSIBLE USE OF TECHNOLOGY   POLICY

Sacred Heart School

Moreauville, Louisiana

Sacred Heart School will have on file a signed Responsible Use of Technology Policy – User Agreement Form for any student* and/or adult (administrators, faculty and staff members, parents, volunteers, and other school-affiliated adults) using a school’s technology resources, school’s Internet account, school-sponsored account, or personal account to access the Internet.  All Internet access and use of other electronic communication technology is strictly limited to educational purposes. Students are not allowed to access personal accounts from school.  School personnel (administrators, faculty and staff members) are allowed to access personal accounts at school but are subject to responsible use provisions herein.  Sacred Heart School adheres to the Children’s Internet Protection Act. The school has right of access to any electronic devices on school property. 
Note: All information received or sent from school property remains the property of the school and is not considered confidential. The school reserves the right to investigate the download history of all school computers. There shall be no reasonable expectation of privacy.

SCHOOL RESPONSIBILITY

The school shall provide access to technological resources, including Internet, for educational purposes only. The school shall also provide training for students and teachers in the appropriate use of Technology. The school does not guarantee the accuracy of information gathered from school computers.  The school shall take measures to provide for the safety and security of minors, supervise and monitor student access to all technological resources provided by the school, and guard against the access of objectionable material, in compliance with the Children’s Internet Protection Act.  Unauthorized disclosure, use, and dissemination of personal information regarding minors are forbidden.  

USER RESPONSIBILITY
The user shall access the school’s technological resources for educational purposes only. Each user is responsible for information that is sent and received under his/her personal and/or school Internet account.

Passwords are to be guarded and not displayed nor shared with others.  The user must strictly adhere to copyright laws.  In addition, unethical and/or illegal uses of electronic devices will not be allowed.  Unauthorized access, including hacking or use of another person’s account, is strictly forbidden.   The user agrees not to bypass the school firewall, nor to harm or alter school property. The user agrees not to pirate, nor to submit, publish, and/or display any defamatory, inaccurate, abusive, obscene, profane, sexually oriented, threatening, harassing, racially offensive or otherwise illegal material, on or off school property; nor shall the user encourage the use, sale, or distribution of controlled substances.  Any use in violation of any local, state, or federal law is prohibited and is a breach of the terms and conditions of responsible use.  Also, any commercial use is strictly forbidden.  

DISCIPLINARY ACTION
The school may take disciplinary action against school personnel, including students, who violate Responsible Use of Technology Policy or other school policies by means of inappropriate use of technology. Disciplinary action may also be taken against those who use telecommunication devices to cause mental or physical distress to other members of the school community, whether these incidents take place on or off the school property. Disciplinary action taken by school authorities may include revocation of access to technological resources, suspension, expulsion, and/or possible legal action.

Responsible Use of Technology

Sacred Heart School
USER AGREEMENT / PARENT PERMISSION FORM

Both Signatures Required
•
I have read the terms and conditions of the Responsible Use of Technology Policy.

•
I understand that technological resources are provided for educational purposes only.

•
I agree to abide by the terms and conditions stated in the Responsible Use of Technology Policy.  Additionally, I will be responsible for the consequences of inappropriate use of technology, including the Internet, both on and off school property.  I understand that consequences may include suspension or revocation of privileges to access the Internet and/or other technological resources, suspension, expulsion, and possible legal action. 

User Name (print)                                                     School 





User Signature                                                           Date 





Grade                                                                          Homeroom




Parent / Guardian Permission Form

I have read the terms and conditions of the Responsible Use of Technology Policy. I am requesting that the above named student be allowed to use the school’s technological resources, including the Internet, and agree to support the school in the Responsible Use of Technology Policy.

Parent/Guardian Name (print) 









Parent/Guardian Signature                                                               Date 




□My student’s name, grade, homeroom and signature appear above.

Photograph/Video/Sound Release Form

I hereby give Sacred Heart School permission to use photographs/video/sound of the adults and the minor(s) named below for publicity, promotion, news releases, videos, and web use of Sacred Heart School.  This might also apply to the written composition or visual art of the minor if it is published.

I hereby release and discharge Sacred Heart School from any and all claims arising out of the use of the photograph/video/sound that I or the minor child(ren) listed may have in this regard.

I have read the reverse side of this photograph/video/sound release form and understand and agree with the purpose of this permission.

Name of child: ____________________________ Grade 

 Homeroom:


Name of child: ____________________________ Grade 

 Homeroom:


Name of child: ____________________________ Grade 

 Homeroom:


Name of child: ____________________________ Grade 

 Homeroom:


Name of parent: ______________________________________________________

Name of parent: ______________________________________________________

Address:___________________________________________________

City: ___________________________ State: _____________ Zip: _________

Phone:____________________________

  

Parent/Staff Signature: ______________________________________ Date: _______

Parent/Staff Signature: ______________________________________ Date: _______

I refuse to have the image or work of my child(ren) or myself published.

Parent/Staff Signature: ______________________________________ Date: _______

 

Fill out this form and return it to: Sacred Heart School

Photograph/Video/Sound  Frequent Questions and Answers

What is the purpose of using images and sounds of my child/myself?
Sacred Heart School may use photographs; video, etc. of your child or you in promotional materials like pamphlets, recruiting videos, web sites, school newsletters, the local newspaper, the Diocesan newspaper and/or website etc.

Sacred Heart School may also continue to photograph your child without your permission for school memories and class photographs.

Why do you want a release for my child/myself?
The school wants you to be informed of our intent and possible use of photographs and videos that may contain images of your child or you.

Who does this apply to?

We are asking for permission for children and parents.  For example, at a school event, your picture may be taken.  That photograph may then be put on the Sacred Heart School web site for your enjoyment and for the world to see what Sacred Heart School is like.

Will I have my child(ren)’s name(s) or myself listed?

Names will not be published with the photographs used by Sacred Heart School.  However, faculty may have names listed.

Will the school profit from the photographs/sound/composition?

  This would be only for the school use and  promotion.

How long will this permission be valid?


There would be no limit.

What if I refuse?

We will not publish a photograph or use video of your child unless a parent or guardian signs this consent form.
What kind of information do you give out now and to whom?

Currently, no information is given out without your prior permission.  

What if the local media does a story on Sacred Heart School for the newspaper or television broadcast?

Please be aware that the local news media does not generally ask permission before publication or broadcast of photographs or video.

HISTORY OF SACRED HEART SCHOOL

Sacred Heart School in Moreauville, Louisiana was opened in 1899 and staffed by the Daughters of the Cross Sisters.  The convent and the school were dedicated to Saint Francis de Sales, Founder of the Daughters of the Cross Sisters.

Tragedy struck Sacred Heart Church on Christmas Day in 1908 when fire burned everything:  Church, school, convent, and rectory.  The people of the parish readily answered to the call of the pastor, Father Gimbert, to rebuild the entire parish plant.  By the end of November, 1910, the Church, the school, convent, and rectory were completed.

The school continued to operate until 1920, when it had to close due to the dropping of enrollment.  The low number of children and the insufficient funds caused the Daughters of the Cross Sisters to withdraw.  Shortly after the departure of the Sisters, the old building was sold to the public school system and moved out.

Twenty-eight years later, in 1947, Father DeKeurver asked the Daughters of the Cross Sisters to return to Moreauville to reopen the school.  Since the old building had been sold, Father DeKeurver and the people of Moreauville had to build a new school building.  

In 1953 a new pastor came to Moreauville, Father John Peeters.  He stayed until 1956.  During his time, the school was enlarged by extending the auditorium and adding a rear wing with two additional classrooms.

Monsignor John Timmermans was named pastor of Sacred Heart on November 19, 1959.  Under his leadership the restoration and repairing of the fifty year old Church was completed.

In the spring of 1963, the Daughters of the Cross Sisters announced that, due to the shortage of Sisters in the congregation, they would no longer staff the school.  In the fall of 1963, Sacred Heart School came under the direction of the Congregation of the Sisters of Our Lady of Sorrows.  This congregation has served the diocese of Alexandria since their arrival from Italy in 1947.

Sacred Heart School was granted state approval for the first time during the 1964-1965 school year. It has remained approved and accredited by the state ever since.
The 70’s brought many changes to Sacred Heart School.  Due to the closing of St. Paul School in Mansura in 1970, the enrollment increased considerably, and two classrooms had been added.  In 1972, a new cafeteria was built and the old one was remodeled and converted into a comfortable library.

Sacred Heart School expanded by the addition of a large gymnasium.  A Kindergarten classroom was also added, in addition to a storage room and a concession facility.  In August 1983 the school was air-conditioned. 

The curriculum has been enriched with the addition of a computer lab.  

In June, 1993, Monsignor John Timmermans retired and Father Joseph Montalbano was appointed pastor of Sacred Heart Parish.

In the summer of 1995, the Science Lab was added.  This addition enabled to centralize the Science material to make it available to all teachers.  

Also in the summer of 1995, the office area of the school was remodeled. The renovation consisted of an office for the Principal, Secretary, First Aid room, and a work room with copy machines and filing cabinets for the school’s files. The Library was also completely remodeled.

In 1995, Sr. Martina Bernabe, then principal, was replaced by Sr. Anthony Castellani, Our Lady of Sorrows Sisters.

In July, 1999, Father Joseph Montalbano retired and Father George Krosfield was appointed pastor of Sacred Heart Parish.

In the summer of 2003, the existing Science Lab was moved into the main building in connection with the Computer Room.  The Science lab has been remodeled and made into a Pre K room with an additional classroom added on for the Kindergarten class.

June, 2006, Father George Krosfield was transferred by order of the Bishop and Father Marc Noel was appointed pastor of Sacred Heart Parish.

In 2007-2008 Sacred Heart began expanding the school by adding a second class to the Pre Kindergarten section, adding one (1) additional grade each year thereafter.

In the summer of 2008 a new building (Renzi Building) with four (4) classrooms (Kindergarten and First Grade) bathrooms, kitchenette, workroom, and janitor’s room was completed.  

In 2008-2009, the school computerized the library, upgraded the Accelerated Reading program, added School Reach program that enhances efficient communication to parents, and designed a school website which makes homework, grades, etc. available to parents via RenWeb school management program.
In the summer of 2009, the seating area of the cafeteria was expanded to accommodate the additional students.

During the summer of 2010, an additional four classrooms were added to the existing Renzi Building. The addition allows for 2 sections of 2nd and 3rd grade.
The former principal, Sr. Anthony Castellani, OLS, was replaced by 

Sr. Sandra Norsworthy, OLS.

Sacred Heart School operates under the direction of Father Marc Noel and the Congregation of the Sisters of Our Lady of Sorrows.  The enrollment is at its all time high.  Many students currently enrolled are children of former students.  This confidence shown is surely a tribute to Sacred Heart School and to all who have contributed to its growth.
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